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 Trip Report: Hat Head Day Trip 

 Report: Storage Room Working Bee 

Reminders 

 Please send any content to our webmaster: 
Luke Clout so that it can be published on 
our club website. 

 Please send any change of details, for sale 
items or trip reports to the newsletter 
editor: Ashley Morrison and webmaster: 
Luke Clout for publication. 

 NOTE: Ideally, our newsletter needs to be 
distributed as soon as possible after our 
monthly meetings. Therefore, it is 
requested that content be sent to the 
newsletter editor as soon as possible to 
ensure your newsletter is filled with 
information you want to read. 

 5ƻƴΩǘ ŦƻǊƎŜǘ ǘƻ ƭƛƪŜ us on Facebook 
just search for: Port Macquarie & District 
4wd Club 

Scan To Visit Our Club Website 

 

https://www.facebook.com/PortMacquarieDistrict4wdClub
https://www.facebook.com/PortMacquarieDistrict4wdClub
https://www.facebook.com/PortMacquarieDistrict4wdClub
https://www.facebook.com/PortMacquarieDistrict4wdClub
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Club Informat ion 
 

Meetings Information Meetings are held every third (3rd) Monday of every month (except December) at 7.30pm 
sharp at the Sancrox/Thrumster Rural Fire Station, Bushland Drive, Sancrox, 2446 

How to Contact Us The Secretary 

Port Macquarie & District 4WD Club Inc 

Po Box 359 

Port Macquarie NSW 2444 

secretary@pm4wdclub.org 

Executive Committee President:   Kylie van der Ley 

Vice President:   Peter Wilson 

Secretary:   Gavin Sharp 

Assistant Secretary:  Vacant Position 

Treasurer:   Mick Tout 

Committee Member:  Luke Clout 

Committee Member:  Darren van der Ley 

Committee Member:  Steve Carlin 

Committee Member:  Steve Towle 

Theos& Brill Brill 
Visitation Contacts 

The Secretary ς Gavin Sharp 0428 462 701 

Meet & Greet Member Paul Weatherby 

Club Website http://www.pm4wdclub.org 

Club Webmaster Luke Clout 

Newsletter Editor Ashley Morrison (ashley.r.morrison@gmail.com) 

Disclaimer The opinions expressed in this newsletter are not necessarily those of the Port Macquarie 
& District 4WD Club Inc or the Committee 

Advertisers We gratefully acknowledge the support given to this newsletter by our advertisers. We 
recommend that our readers return the compliment by patronising our advertisers 
wherever possible 

UHF Radio The club uses citizens band and UHF channel 12 and our call  

ǎƛƎƴ ƛǎ ά.!b5! .!b5!έ 

mailto:secretary@pm4wdclub.org
http://www.pm4wdclub.org/
mailto:ashley.r.morrison@gmail.com
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General Meeting Minutes 
PORT MACQUARIE & DISTRICT 4WD CLUB Inc. 

PO Box 359 
Port Macquarie NSW 2444 

 GENERAL MEETING 16th MARCH 2015 @ 7.30pm 
 
General Meeting Opened: 7:30pm 
Chair: Kylie van der Ley 
 
Raffle Prize: $100 gift voucher to Watsons Caravans ς Drawn tonight. 
Apologies: Pat Howarth, Graham & Marj Leahy, Steve Towell, Greg Clarke & Kay Bennett 
 
Welcome new members: 

 Phil Stewart & Trailea Stewart 

 David, Alex & Chrissie Jones 
 
Minutes of the February 2015 meeting: 
As printed in the Banda News, be accepted as a true and accurate record. 
Adoption moved: Paul Weatherby Seconded: Mark Heydon - Motion carried  
 
Visitors: 

 Brent Browne 

 Doug Geary 

 Craig Fraser 
 
Matters arising from previous minutes:  

 19/01/15 - Darren van der Ley suggested we look at building storage system at Mid Coast 4WD Centre for the 
safe and secure storage of club equipment. Darren and Kylie to investigate further. 

o 16/02/15 ς Darren has advised modular racking from Bunnings is fairly cheap. Mick suggested we 
partition the room off with ply on the back of the racking. Approximately $500 required for materials. 
Date for the works is 7th March from 8am. Darren VDL is coordinating the works. Mick Tout will be 
purchasing materials. Mick Tout moved motion to expend up to $500 on materials. Seconded by 
Lyndon. Motion carried. Please contact either Darren or Kylie if you are able to assist. Many hands make 
light work. 

o 16/03/15 ς Shelves have been installed. Matter closed. 

 16/02/15 - Kylie announced the club shall have its 40th anniversary on 17th October 2015. If you are interested 
in being on the committee for this, please let Kylie know. 

o 16/03/15 ς So far, no interested parties in assisting with the 40th anniversary. To be discussed at next 
executive meeting. 

 
Correspondence IN:  

 Member payments 

 Promotional material from David Gillespie 

 Statement from NAB 

 Range Rover Club newsletter 

 Central Coast 4WD Club newsletter 

 Several emails from persons seeking club information 
 
Correspondence OUT:  

 Responses to emails requesting club information 
 
Treasurers Report:  
Club balances as tabled by the treasurer. 
Moved that Treasures report be accepted by Mick Tout, 2nd by Lyndon Chandler. Motion carried. 
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Trip/Social Reports: 

 Pete spoke on Hat Head trip held 15th March. 17 vehicles in attendance. A great day, with fantastic weather 
enjoyed by all. See elsewhere in newsletter for trip report. Thanks to Pete for putting on a great trip. 

 
Events Committee Report (Upcoming events): 
 

 Gavin is running a 3 week Murray River Run ς From Source to Sea. Departing Saturday 28th March and returning 
Saturday 18th April. Will be following the Murray River from the source to the sea. One spot left. Contact Gavin if 
you are interested in attending. 

 Dave Walters is running an interclub trip to Wallabahdah over the Easter period, departing Friday 3rd April. Please 
give Dave a call for more info or see elsewhere in newsletter. 

 Mick Tout will be running a day trip to the Cells area on Saturday 18th April. Mick will provide further details shortly. 
¢ƘŜ /Ŝƭƭǎ ŀǊŜ ŀƴ ƻƭŘ ƎƻƭŘ ƳƛƴƛƴƎ ŀǊŜŀ ŘŀǘƛƴƎ ōŀŎƪ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ муллΩǎ. There is a lot of history in the area. Drive will be 
grade 3+, with recovery gear essential. Leaving donut at 8am. 

 Mothers Day drive Sunday 10th May. Details TBA. 

 Wauchope 4WD show will be 7th, 8th & 9th August. Club provides a demo track at the Wauchope show each year. 
Club needs to find an earthmoving contractor to assist with the works, Bobcat and backhoe required. If any club 
member can assist with recommending someone, please give Mick a call. Mick may not be able to coordinate this 
year, so if anyone can assist with running, please let Mick know. 

 Gavin is running a 3 ς 4 week Victorian High Country trip to be held over the 2015 / 2016 summer. At this early 
stage, planned departure date is Sunday 20th December, returning to Port around Saturday 16th January 2016. For 
those wishing to have Christmas Day in Port, we will arrange a common meeting place for the 26th or 27th December 
in Victoria. Trip is limited to 10 vehicles. First in best dressed. Additional details will be provided shortly. Contact 
Gavin to reserve your place or for more info. Only a few places left. Be quick to reserve your spot. 

TRIP IS NOW FULL. 

 Ken Towle is hoping to run a 4-week trip along the Daisy Hill track in SA and NT in 2016. Details to follow. 
 
Driver Awareness Report: - Richard Couell.  

 Last driver awareness was held Sunday 8th March at Bril Bril. 4 cars in attendance plus James & Richard as the 
friendly instructors. Thanks to everyone who attended. All passed with flying colours. 

 Richard advised that the basic DTU course is available to be undertaken on Saturday 10th October 2015. Advance 
DTU course will also be available over 3/4th July (recall that the basic DTU course is a pre-requisite for the 
Advanced course). Both are nationally accredited courses and are highly recommended. You will learn a lot!! 
Contact Richard for more info and pricing details. 

 Next driver awareness will be undertaken Sunday 17th May. Contact Richard if you would like to attend or for 
more information. 

 
Forestry Report: - Steve Towle. 

 Steve absent tonight. Nil to report. 
 
Delegates Report: - Richard Couell / Mick Tout. 

 Nil to report.  
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General Business: 

 Mudgee 4WD Club will be in the area over the Easter period. They would like it if the Port Mac 4WD Club could 
guide them for a few local outings. Contact Gavin if you would like to meet up with them and he can provide 
contact details. Craig Bennet Richard Couell may be able to assist. 

 

 Reminder that membership is now due. REMEMBER ς If you pay by direct deposit, please make sure you 
include your name with the deposit. Otherwise, we will not know who has paid!! 

 
Bank account details are: 
BANK: NAB 
BSB: 082 798 
Acct: 509 876 646 
 

 Mick Tout encouraged any new members without a name badge to speak with Mick as he probably has yours 
ready to give out. 

 

 Mentioned National Parks passes. There were concerns that trips through National Parks were not advertised as 
such and that some members were caught out unawares without a National Parks Pass. Trip leaders to try and 
remember to advise trip participants if their trip would be traversing through a National Park, though ultimately, 
ƛǘ ƛǎ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜΩǎ ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭ ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎƛōƛƭƛǘȅ ǘƻ ŜƴǎǳǊŜ ǘƘŜȅ ŎƻƳǇly with relevant regulations. 

 

 Kylie wished everyone a great Easter and safe travels.  
 
Raffle Prizewinner: $100 voucher to Watsons Caravans. Won by Luke Clout. 
 
Meeting Closed: 8:15 
Next meeting scheduled for: 20th April 2015 
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Executive Meeting Minutes 
PORT MACQUARIE & DISTRICT 4WD CLUB Inc. 

PO Box 359 
Port Macquarie NSW 2444 

 
MINUTES EXECUTIVE MEETING 16TH MARCH 2015 
 
Meeting Opened: 20:15pm 
Chairman:  Kylie van der Ley 
Members present: as per attendance book 
Apologies:   Steve Towle 
 
Minutes of the previous executive meeting: 
The minutes of the February 2015 executive meeting as read and are accepted as a true & accurate record of that 
meeting. 
Moved:   Darren van der Ley  Seconded: Peter Wilson Motion carried 
 
New Members Approved: 

 Alex Jones 

 Phil & Trailea Stewart 

 David & Chrissie Jones 

 Brian & Amy Corrigan 

 Daniel Abel 

 Christine Gomes 

 Alex Jones 
 
Moved:   Kylie van der Ley  Seconded: Peter Wilson Motion carried 
 
Matters arising from previous minutes: 
 

 04/08/14 - Club advertisers were discussed, with a resolution that an effort would be made to contact potential 
advertisers to encourage them to take out an advertisement in the newsletter. Darren & Peter to investigate. 
10/11/14 ς Pete & Darren still investigating. 
09/02/15 - Pete & Darren still investigating. 
16/03/15 - Pete & Darren still investigating. 

 

 10/11/14 ς Discussed Trip Leader of the Year award. Prize will be a perpetual plaque (to be retained by the Club), 
$100 fuel voucher and free membership for 12 months. Mick will arrange plaque. Steve Towle will email all club 
members with the trip list for the last 12 months. Members have one vote per membership. Members must provide 
an email response by midnight Friday 28th November to Steve Towle. Steve will collate responses for presentation at 
¢ƘŜƻΩǎ /ƘǊƛǎǘƳŀǎ ǇŀǊǘȅΦ bƻǘŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ƳƻǊŜ ŀǘǘŜƴǘƛƻƴ ƴŜŜŘǎ ǘƻ ōŜ ƎƛǾŜƴ ǘƻ ǇǊƻƳƻǘƛƴƎ ƳƻƴǘƘƭȅ Řŀȅ ǘǊƛǇǎΦ 

 

 09/02/15 - Trip Leader of the Year was won by Gavin Sharp in 2014. Future votes will be collated via a survey form 
that is distributed to all trip attendees following a trip. Steve Towle will liaise with Luke regarding the administration 
of this and how survey forms will be distributed and collated. Also noted that monthly day trips have increased in 
frequency. 

 

 16/03/15 ς Trip Leader of the Year voting forms have been created and are available on the website. Trip 
attendance sheets are to be gathered by the Secretary and emailed to Luke Clout and Steve Towle for distribution to 
trip attendees to vote. 
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 10/11/14 ς Trudy Carlin volunteered to investigate possible replacement for ladies club jackets. 
09/02/15 ς Steve Carlin provided photos of proposed jackets to all for comment. Kylie & Trudy will review further 
and provide samples at the next executive meeting. 
16/03/15 ς Outstanding. 

 

 10/11/14 - Kylie mentioned club business cards. Peter Wilson to produce sample business cards and pricing for 
approval at next meeting. 
09/02/15 ς Samples of business cards still to be produced. Pete is going to source around 500 cards and 12 plastic 
business card holders to place at relevant places. 
16/03/15 ς Business cards and holders have been ordered. Awaiting delivery. Matter closed. 

 

 09/02/15 - Club flyer needs to be updated. Gavin to liaise with Luke to see if Luke can assist with updating. 
16/03/15 ς Revised club flyer was presented for comment. After some discussion, some minor revisions were made. 
Luke will modify and present at next Executive for final sign off. 

 

 09/02/15 - Discussed the upcoming club 40th Anniversary to be held on Saturday 17th October. Committee to be 
called for at next general meeting. 
16/03/15 ς 40th Anniversary was presented to Club members with no one expressing an interest to assist. 
Executive will continue to discuss. 

 
General Business: 
 

 16/03/15 ς Agreed that the club will acquire a Visa Debit card to be used for paying club accounts, such as website 
fees etc. Moved Mick Tout, second Kylie van der ley. Motion carried. Mick to investigate and report at next meeting. 

 

 16/03/15 ς Agreed that details of ǘƘŜ ǘǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΩǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ ŀǊŜ ƴƻǘ ǘƻ ōŜ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ƳƛƴǳǘŜǎΦ aƻǾŜŘ aƛŎƪ 
Tout, second Steve Carlin. Motion carried. Secretary will ensure this information is not recorded in the meeting 
minutes. Anyone with an interest in the Club finances can approach the treasurer for details. Additionally, the Clubs 
financial position is read out at every General Meeting. Reason for removing the information from the minutes is 
that these are published in the newsletter, which is available to the general public. Clubs financial position is not for 
viewing by the public. 

 
Meeting Closed:  21:10 pm 
 
Next meeting scheduled for: Monday 9th May 5:30pm at Midcoast 4WD Centre  
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The following now available from Midcoast 4WD Centre now trading as  

Opposite Lock ς Port Macquarie  
25 Acacia Avenue ς 6581 5728  info.portmacquarie@oppositelock.com.au 

http://www.mickeythompsontires.com.au/uploads/Files/ATZP3-overviewjpg.jpg
http://egrgroup.com/
http://www.mickeythompsontires.com.au/uploads/media/MTZ.swf
mailto:info.portmacquarie@oppositelock.com.au
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Photo Competition  Information  
INTRODUCTION 

It has been decided that the photo competition will finalise on 17 September 2015. Following this, 

members will have 1 month to vote via the website by logging into the Members section. 

 

I would encourage everyone to familiarise themselves with the Members section and make sure that 

they can log in well before 17 September 2015. 

 

The winner of each category will be announced at the 40th anniversary dinner to be held on October 

17. A price will also be awarded. 

 

DETAILS 

The competition consists of six (6) categories: 

 Landscape 

 Nature 

 Black & White 

 Humour 

 People, and 

 4WD action 

Each member can submit one (1) entry per category, thus a potential of six (6) entries per member is 

possible. 

Full terms and conditions can be found on the competition main page of the club website 

www.pm4wdclub.org 

Click on  (see Figure 1 below) to go to the competition main page. From here you can 

navigate around at your leisure. 

 

Figure 1: Website Screen Capture 

Click Here 

http://www.pm4wdclub.org/
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On the competition main page you can: 

 Click on categories to view other club memberôs entries. 

 Submit an entry.Click the linkñClick Here to Login & Submit an Entryò, enter your login 

details to access the secure memberôs area and follow the links.Fill out the entry form (Figure 

2 below),  

 

Figure 2: Photo Competition Entry Form 

 Browse for your photo by clicking the Browseébutton 

 Click the Upload Photo to upload your photo and voila, you have submitted an entry. 

 

TROUBLESHOOTING 

Luke Clout is the competition facilitator, so if you have any questions or problems please send a 

message to luke.clout@gmail.com 

 

mailto:luke.clout@gmail.com


Banda Newsletter Page 15 

 

 

 



Banda Newsletter Page 16 

 

 

  



Banda Newsletter Page 17 

 

Events Calendar 
 

Date Event Grade Contact Phone 
3 April 2015 Wallabahdah Interclub trip  Dave Walters  

18 April 2015 The Cells - day trip 3+ Mick Tout  

28th of March to 
18th of April 2015 

Murray River Trip 2 Gavin Sharp Email: 
gavjan1@gmail.com 
Mob: 0428 462 701 

10 May 2015 Mothers Day drive  TBA  

17 May 2015 Driver Awareness  Richard Couell Mob: 0412 726 984 

3/4 July 2015 Advanced DTU Course  
(NOTE: the basic DTU course is a 
pre-requisite for the Advanced 
course) 

 Richard Couell Mob: 0412 726 984 

7/8/9 Aug 2015 Wauchope 4WD Show    

10 October 2015 Basic DTU Course  Richard Couell Mob: 0412 726 984 

17 October 2015 40th anniversary  Executive Committee  

20th of December 
2015 to 16th 
January 2016 

Victorian High Country  Gavin Sharp Email: 
gavjan1@gmail.com 
Mob: 0428 462 701 

 

If you would like to run a trip or are planning on running a trip, please contact the 
events committee for your TRIP LEADERS PACK or find it on our Club Website 

 
ALL IDEAS ARE WELCOME! 

Trip Notes 
 Please remember to notify the Trip Leader at least 48 hours prior to confirm that you plan on attending a trip to 

avoid being left behind or in case the trip has been cancelled for some reason! 
 

Trip Gradings 
1. Scenic drive, little or no 4WDing. 

2. Scenic with plenty of basic, easy 4WDing and some tricky sections. 

3. Medium 4WDing on well used trails with little or no overgrowth. 

4. Medium 4WDing on little used and overgrown trails. 

5. Difficult hands on 4WDing. Recovery gear essential. 

 

Minimum Vehicle Requirements (AT ALL TIMES) 
 Vehicles must be fitted with a UHF CB radio. 

 Vehicles must carry a snatch strap. 

 Rated D shackles must be carried. 

 Tow hooks must be fitted front and rear 

 
 

mailto:gavjan1@gmail.com
mailto:gavjan1@gmail.com
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Trip Report: Hat Head Day Trip 
Having purchased our lattés and reduce tyre pressure to about 20 PSI (so as not to spill the lattés) we set off in two 
convoys to meet across the other side of the Hastings River via the ferry which had limited space.   

 
 
Once regrouped we then set off to our first stop at Point Plomer via Point Plomer Rd.  Due to the excessive amounts of 
coffee and roller coaster type driving we had a toilet break 1 hour into the trip.  Many of our group had not visited the 
area but quickly realised why Point Plomer is such a popular camping spot with great surfing, fishing with an 
unbelievable view.  From here we proceeded onto Limeburners Creek for morning tea. 
 

 
 
The name Limeburners is derived from the early days of European settlement when oyster shells from the creek were 
burned in prodigious numbers to produce lime for mortar.  Free settlers moved into the area in the 1830s when the 
penal settlement at Port Macquarie was wound down. The area adjacent the creek was declared the Orara Gold Field in 
1881 though returns seem to have been insubstantial. 

 
 
From Limeburners Creek we set off to Crescent Head passing the picturesque Racecourse Headland Camping grounds. 
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Once in Crescent Head we undertook a real estates tour of the town heading towards the water reservoir on Skyline 
Cres where we posed for a group photo. 
 
Of some historic interest is the sinking of the S.S. Wollongbar torpedoed by the Japanese off Crescent head on 29 April 
1943 with a loss of 32 lives. 
 

 
 
From Crescent Head we set off to Hat Head via Loftus Rd and into the Hat Head National Park having turned off at 
McQuires Crossing Rd.  We then turned into Tea Tree Lane and Russells Trail which presented some very interesting 
4wdring through sandy trails with plenty of native flora to gaze at.  With some time up our sleave we decided to turn 
into Hungry Rd to check out Hungry Gate Camping Area.  Fortunately we had Janet there to sweet talk the local ranger 
who allowed us to trip around the area.   
We then headed off to the Hat Head Bowlo for lunch. 
 

 
 
Following lunch we then had a nice swim in the river snorkelling and chasing fish.  At 2pm sharp we took off and 
retraced our tracks back to Crescent Head.  Once in Crescent Head we turned right to take the alternate route home via 
the Maria River Rd.  This road also had its challenges which tended to coincide with the respective councils ownership.  
Having braved the rain and potholes we then filed nicely on the ferry to head home apart from one vehicle. Thanks to 
Gav Sharp 2nd iƴ ŎƻƳƳŀƴŘΣ YȅƭƛŜ ŀƴŘ 5ŀǊǊŜƴ όǘŀƛƭ ŜƴŘ /ƘŀǊƭƛŜύ ŀƴŘ {ǘŜǾŜ /ŀǊƭƛƴ ǿƘƻΩǎ ŎƻƳǇŜǘƛǘƛǾŜ ƴŀǘǳǊŜ ǘƻ ƴƻǘ ōŜ ƭŜŦǘ 
behind ensured the group stayed tight. 







http://www.pm4wdclub.org/
http://www.pm4wdclub.org/News.aspx
http://www.4wdnsw-act.asn.au/
http://www.pm4wdclub.org/Shop.aspx
http://www.pm4wdclub.org/Forms.aspx
http://www.pm4wdclub.org/For_sale.aspx
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